TOWN OF MAXTON                                                     BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
NORTH CAROLINA                              


                JANUARY 9, 2007

The Maxton Board of Commissioners met with the following members present:

Mayor Lillie McKoy

Mayor ProTem Geraldine McLaurin

Commissioner Gladys Dean

Commissioner Patsy Hamer

Commissioner Sallie McLean
Commissioner Ray Oxendine
Staff present:  Interim Town Manager Katrina Tatum, Interim Clerk Jacqueline Roberson, Police Chief Paul McDowell, Angela Pitchford, Jacqueline Johnson, and Town Attorney Jessica Locklear.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Lillie McKoy declared a quorum present and called the January 9, 2007 work session meeting of the Board of Commissioners to order at 6:30 p.m.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin gave the invocation.
WORK SESSION

1.
Use of Government Vehicles – On Call Duty Employees:

Interim Manager Tatum inform the Board that she was asked by the public works and wastewater staff members, why the on-call duty employees are not allowed to drive a government vehicle home when they have on-call duty.  It is typical in the industry to provide the on-call duty employee with transportation.  One of the reasons is because many households only have one vehicle and many of the household chores are accomplished on the weekends.  If an on-call employee is called out several times on an emergency, it does tend to limit the use of personal cars for any household, even when it is a two vehicle household.  She was told that the town’s previous policy allowed use of government vehicles for on-call duty and that one employee abused the privilege, causing all to suffer.  Ms. Tatum stated that she firmly believes in discipline, however, she believes in disciplining the person at fault, not the entire staff.  She informed the Board that she would like for them to reinstitute the policy of allowing the use of government vehicles for on-call staff for the following reasons:  The pay for public works staff is not extensive, $17,000-$24,000 and we must have on-call employees to respond to after hour emergencies.  That being the case, we should provide the transportation.  Commissioner Dean stated that commentary had been received that the on-call was high and that the mileage reimbursement had been increased.  Ms. Tatum stated that it was increased because of the Federal Government allowance.  She stated that on-call and overtime was astronomical because it was not being calculated per ordinance.  After giving an example, Ms. Tatum stated that overtime and on-call is now in line with the ordinance. After much discussion it was the consensus of the Board that one vehicle would be needed for the on-call status. 
2. 
Use of Garage – Repair of personal vehicles:

Interim Manager Tatum stated that the supervisor for the Public Works and Wastewater staffs has asked if the old policy of allowing them to repair their vehicles at the town garage can be reinstituted.  She has no preference one way or the other except that she gave her word that she would bring this request before the board.  She asked the Board to consider that access to a lift can be expeditious and a cost savings to the employees who live on tight budgets. She stated that in addition, her obligation is to alert you to all levels of consideration.  In terms of the benefit to the town, the only benefit she sees is that it would improve employee morale.  The other side is the liability issue.  The town would be liable for any accidents that might occur, although waivers could be signed prior to use.     Some other jurisdictions allow use of the garage for personal use only as an incentive or added benefit.  Others are more concerned with possible liability issues.  In terms of cost, the cost of electricity is the only real cost associated with this privilege.  Council expressed concern about misusing the resources of our citizens and that there would be questions about waivers. Even if employees sign a waiver the Town is still liable.
The town has a diagnostic computer, which has not been updated for six years.  Therefore, any vehicle manufactured after 2001 can not be adequately diagnosed.  This requires that the mechanic guess at what is causing the problem rather than being directed to faulty area by the computer.  It costs approximately $1,000 to update the computer.    Considering the number of man power hours lost and repair costs associated with the use and maintenance of dated, faulty and inadequate equipment, the investment of $2,158 to purchase the needed equipment is considered a wise investment.  

3.
Budget Report

Interim Manager Tatum stated that Becky Maynor and Myra have been working steadily to correct budget issues and reconcile the 2005-2006 fiscal year.  The cash account will have to be adjusted off in the amount of $248.05.  As for fiscal year 2006-2007, approximately $180.33 in cash from the petty cash analysis will have to be written off.  The petty cash analysis included in your packet, indicates that $180.33 is unaccounted for or misused.  Please note that in some cases, although it was indicated who received the funds, there were no subsequent receipts to offset the money requested.  We simply assumed that the money was used for a legitimate expense.  In addition, several receipts that should have been turned in by Rachel were not received for at least a year or longer, which is not acceptable.  In the Cash Management Accounts, several entries were incorrectly posted, local option sales tax being one.  The correct Chart of Accounts is being set up to reflect codes required by the state.  Taxes and receivables are being reconciled.  Everything should be completed sometime in early February or the end of January, including determining what income and expenses listed in July and August should be posted in fiscal year 2005-2006.    

4.
RB Dean Elementary School – Request for Safety Gates:

Interim Manager Tatum informed the Board that Mr. Gerone Miller, Principal of R.B. Dean is asksing the Town to install safety gates to block the flow of traffic during loading times.  The school bus loads and unloads at specific times.  Our citizens continue to drive through South Hooper Street even though it is obvious that the children are getting on or off the buses during these times.  Calling the Police to enforce traffic laws after the fact is not working.  The school’s principal, Gerone Miller is requesting that the town install safety gates to block the flow of traffic during loading times.

5.
Robeson County Church and Community Center:

Interim Manager Tatum informed that Board that in December, the Town received a plea for financial assistance from the Robeson County Church and Community Center.  They have not received the anticipated revenue and face closure.  The organization has provided a variety of services to the citizens of Robeson County over the years, including but not limited to job training, emergency services (housing), and clothing.    According to the information provided, because they receive funds from the United Way, they can not campaign during the United Way’s campaign season, which was extended into December of 2006.  Salaries, overhead and activities must be funded and at this point, they do not have the money to pay the November and December bills.  For the third year, they have ended the operating year with a budget deficit of over $100,000.  They are asking that all jurisdictions make a donation.
6.
Elected Officials Expenditures:

Commissioner Hamer would like to discuss expenditures made by elected officials.  There are concerns about the types of expenditures being made and the necessity for those expenditures.  Commissioner Hamer spoke of the recent trip of one of our commissioners to Nevada for a conference.  Commissioner Hamer stated that we need to be made aware of events, the cost and funds set aside for these events.  She would like these issues bought before the Board.  Usually the clerk asks if anyone is interested in attending these functions.  Mayor McKoy stated that going to the convention is good for the Town because you get a lot of valuable information.  That is really how our Christmas Parade got started.    Mayor McKoy stated that she did not attend the event because she chose to attend the Christmas Parade.  Commissioner Oxendine stated that Council should be made aware; discuss the number attending and the cost to the Town.  Commissioner Dean stated that should be done at budget time.  Mayor ProTem McLaurin reminded the Board that this discussion was held years ago and the cost is listed in the brochures.  Commissioner McLean stated that we need to discuss this among ourselves.
7.
Quarterly Community Meetings:

The Mayor has asked that the Town reinstate the Quarterly Community Meetings.  She feels that the governing Board and the staff need to meet with various neighborhoods at convenient locations to allow citizens to voice their opinions and concerns.  There was concern that the meetings had stopped.  Mayor McKoy and Commissioner Dean stated that they had not stopped.  Commissioner Hamer expressed concern that the citizens do not come to the meetings.  It was the consensus of the Board to resume the Quarterly Community Meetings.
8.
Public Hearings for CDBG:

Interim Manager Tatum informed the Board that The Wooten Company has agreed to draft an application for concentrated needs housing rehabilitation and replacement in the area of East Graham and North Hooper Streets.  The town can apply for approximately $l million in funds to construct a PALS center and rehabilitate or replace houses in this location.  The expense to the town would be 10% of the application cost, which can be expended in three different fiscal years, each year costing the town approximately $33,333.  The application must be in by February 2, 2007.  Therefore, we must hold two public hearings as a requirement of the grant application.  The Board is being asked to approve that the public hearings be held on January 16th and 23rd at 7:00pm.  According to the Wooten Company, the PALS initiative will place our application in a favorable position for approval.  Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates would like to come before that Board at one of the public hearings to discuss regionalization.
9.
Anonymous Letter

Interim Manager Tatum presented the following comments on the anonymous letter entitled “THE TRASH NEEDS TO BE TAKEN OUT OF MAXTON”.   The letter is being circulated around town.  The Board of Commissioners may wish to address some of the allegations in the letter.  However, I would like to address some of the issues from a management stand point.  The first being the fact that we do not pay anyone in addition to our ORC to come in to treat water and wastewater, by law we are required to have a backup ORC and to date none of the employees have been trained in that capacity.  Commissioner Dean stated that an anonymous letter is just that and for that reason we don’t know to whom to respond to.  Other Board members agreed.  It was the consensus of the Board not to have any further discussion about the anonymous letter.
10.
Weed Eaters, Backpack Leaf Blowers and Diagnostic Computer update:   

Interim Manager Tatum informed that Board that one of the things she is trying to do is equip our Public Works and Water/Wastewater staffs with adequate, decent, and functional equipment.  Town Mechanic, Shawn Phillips has been asked to prepare a monthly log, informing her of what repairs are being done and the overall condition of equipment and vehicles.  This log lets us know whether we are making wise choices in maintenance, repair and acquisition.  Shawn will give recommendations for repair/replacements.  The town has two weed eaters in good condition.  However, two more would cut or eliminate the down time when weed eating, allowing more work to be accomplished in a shorter period of time.  The cost will run approximately $500 for both.  

The town has three Backpack Leaf Blowers in stock ranging in condition from poor to good.  The two blowers in poor and fair condition are more tedious to operate and extend the length of time needed to accomplish the task primarily because of how they are made and their overall condition (these weed eaters cut off every ten minutes and the operators must wait for it to cool off before they are operational, approximately twenty minutes).  Two more blowers are needed at an estimated cost of $658.  These items are not budgeted. 

11.
Approve $8,000 Limit for Bidding on Equipment – Govdeals.com 

Interim Manager Tatum informed the Board that the equipment at Govdeals.com is used by other jurisdictions, but is offered on a bid basis and at times the equipment listed is sold at extremely low prices.  A maintenance report is also given, which gives you an idea of what you are purchasing.  The catch is that you must be able to complete the purchase expeditiously without down time.  Approximately $8,000 is a good figure to allow for bidding on equipment.  Since this amount was not budgeted, as the items are purchased, the expenditure will be taken from the appropriate category.  Many times the expenditure is to benefit several areas and can be taken from a number of budget lines.  The first two items we will be looking for are a brake lathe to resurface the rotor and a wheel balancer to balance tires.  The cost new for these items is $8,000.  This equipment is considered standard equipment for a garage and has been placed on the wish list several years to no avail.  The funds will be used as budgeted.  

12.
Request for Base Rate Fee for Cleaning and Housing Preparation 

Interim Manager Tatum stated that many times landlords and homeowners must clean a unit prior to moving in.  The water is usually used for about 3 days or less and the water usage is minor.  No system is in place to allow for such use without charging the entire fee, which includes the sanitation fee as well as water sewer.  I am proposing that we allow the water to be cut on for the purpose of cleaning upon written request, at a fee of $15.00 without any additional charge as long as the usage does not exceed 625 gallons.  Both water and sewer costs would be covered and it shows that doing business in Maxton doesn’t have to be cost restrictive.

13.
Winter Uniforms and Protective Foot Wear 

Working in extreme temperatures is very hard without the proper equipment and dress.  At one time, the town provided such protection.  I wasn’t sure whether not providing the needed protection was an oversight by management or whether the board had decided to terminate this provision.  Since many of the protective items are required by OSHA, the town is subject to citation if the employees are found without the gear.  To that end, I have already authorized the purchase of eye and hearing protection gear, which can be purchase at a lower cost.  The winter uniforms or coveralls can be purchased for approximately $100.00 per man and an allowance of $50.00 for boots is acceptable.  Although many jurisdictions allow the purchase of boots twice per year, I have found that once per year is sufficient.  The uniforms will be a one time purchase.

14.
ABC Board Request

Last month, Commissioner Hamer brought a verbal request to allow the ABC Board to use the municipal conference room to hold their board meetings.  The Town Board decided that a written request was preferred.  Since that time, the ABC board authorized Ms. Diane Watson to write a letter of request on their behalf, co-signed by the Chairman, Mr. Zeigler.  This item will be placed under the consent agenda for expediency. 

REGULAR MEETING
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Lillie McKoy declared a quorum present and called the January 9, 2007 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:35 p.m.

INVOCATION

Commissioner Patsy Hamer gave the invocation.

CONSENT AGENDA

1.
Board Minutes – December 12, 2006

2.
Tax Adjustments 

3.
ABC Board Request
On the motion of Commissioner McLaurin, seconded by Commissioner McLean and carried, the Consent Agenda was approved.

NEW BUSINESS

Commissioner McLaurin motioned to add to New Business as item #11 – Request to Borrow Funds – Rescue Building Construction.  Commissioner Hamer seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
1.
Use of Government Vehicles – On Call Duty Employees: Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve Use of Government Vehicles for On Call Duty Employees.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
2.  
Use of Garage – Repair of Personal Vehicles:  Commissioner McLaurin motioned not to allow the use of the garage for repair of personal vehicles due to liability management.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  
3.  
R. B. Dean Elementary School – Request for Safety Gates:  Commissioner Oxendine motioned that Interim Town Manager Tatum write our School Board representative about safety issues at R.B. Dean School.  Commissioner Dean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
4.
Robeson County Church & Community Center – Request for Funds:  Commissioner McLean motioned that Robeson County Church & Community Center-Request for Funds be tabled until the New Budget year.  Commissioner McLaurin seconded.  The vote is unanimous
5.         Quarterly Community Meeting:  Commissioner Oxendine motioned that the Quarterly Community meetings be resumed and try to set up dates and places by our next meeting.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  Questions?  Commissioner Dean – When do we start our budget preparation so that the feedback from the community could coincide with the budget process?  Interim Town Manager stated that we don’t have a budget as of yet.  We hope to have a budget report prepared by February.  Mayor McKoy said that it may be March before we can set up any meetings.  The vote was unanimous.
6.           Public Hearings for CDBG – Commissioner McLean to approve the CDBG application submittal, $100,000 local match, and the January 16th and 23rd public hearing dates.  Mayor ProTem McLaurin seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
7.         Weed Eaters, Backpack Leaf Blowers and Update of Diagnostic Computer -  Commissioner Oxendine motioned approval of purchase of two weed eaters, two leaf blowers and update of diagnostic computer.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
8.
Limit for Bidding on Equipment – Govdeals.com  -  Mayor ProTem McLaurin motioned for approval of $8,000 bidding limit in accordance with budget constraints and pending budget reconciliation.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
9.         Request for Base Rate Fee for Cleaning and Housing Preparation  - Commissioner McLean motioned for approval of a $15.00 base rate for cleaning and housing preparation.  Mayor ProTem McLaurin seconded.  The vote was unanimous.
10.
Winter Uniforms and Protective Foot Wear – Commissioner Oxendine motioned for   approval of one set of winter coveralls per man and $50.00 allowance for boots.  Commissioner Hamer seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

11.       Request to Borrow Funds – Rescue Building Construction  -  Interim Town Manager Tatum informed the Board that the Town has never approved the additional $47,000 to $55,000 that is needed to complete the site work.   She stated that Mr. McVicker told her that former Manager Pearson indicated that the Town will borrow the funds.  Due to the uncertainty of previous and current year budgets she stated that she is reluctant to request an amendment of $55,000 in General Fund dollars.  Ms. Tatum is requesting permission to negotiate a conventional loan to complete the site work.  She stated that she can attempt to increase the USDA loan amount to accommodate the site work.  Commissioner Dean asked if there is a running profile of loans that the Town has.  Commissioner Dean also asked Interim Manager Tatum if she would see that the Board got that information.  Commissioner McLean motioned that we give Interim Town Manager Tatum authority to consult and go to the bank if necessary to apply for a conventional loan in the amount of $55,000.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  Commissioner Dean stated that she should search different banks, get the terms and bring them back.  The vote was unanimous for said motion.
12.     Mayor ProTem McLaurin voted to add “Town Security” to new business as item # 12.  Commissioner Dean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  Commissioner Dean motioned that we give the Town Manager and Town Attorney the authority to research a curfew for our Town.  Mayor ProTem McLaurin seconded.  The vote was unanimous
REPORTS
1.  Commissioner’s Report
A.
Commissioner Dean asked about the search process for Town Manager.  Commissioner Oxendine responded that they have 31 or 32 applications and that the deadline is next Friday.  Commissioner McLean responded that they are current on the applications that they have so far.  The applications will be bought to the Board.

B.
Commissioner Oxendine expressed concern about the trash at the interchange on the bypass.

C.
Commissioner Hamer stated that Rockingham Road is in bad shape just past the Shell service station.

D.
Commissioner McLean commended the staff on the agenda format.

2.  Manager’s Report

A.
NC STEP:  A meeting of the Leadership Team took place on January 4, 2007.  Most groups were in place to give reports.  The majority of the teams have set priorities and are prepared to work with the large group to finalize.  Sam McEachin, Chairman of the Leadership Team was given $200.00 by Robeson County Commissioner Hubert Sealey to provide refreshments at the Leadership Team meetings.


B.  
Piedmont Natural Gas Co.: A meeting was held with Mr. Monaghan of Piedmont Natural Gas.  The officials of Piedmont believe that what happened with one of our citizens was a result of the absence of a set protocol for both the town and Piedmont to follow and they agree that a protocol should be developed.  They are asking that they be allowed to develop a protocol for review by the Board prior to any replacement action.   Since any replacement action would require a change at the county level and a change in the area-wide franchise agreement, I have asked that the protocol be completed as soon as possible for review by the board.


C.  
Petty Cash reconciliation:   A review of the Petty Cash expenditures from 2001-
October 2006 was completed.  Petty cash is supposed to be reconciled every month.  It 
has not been handled properly since Jacqueline Roberson handled it prior to leaving.  The 
sum of $180.33 is missing and unaccounted for.  Ms. Tatum documented as much as she 
could with receipts and notations.  Commissioner Dean stated that there was a charge on 
the petty cash report listing her name with no receipt. She called former Finance Director 
Annette Hugeley to determine the petty cash outlay and was informed by Annette that it 
was expensed to the conference in Charlotte attended by the three commissioners.


D.
Office Forms:  Staff is in the process of changing the forms used in our office to make sure that all information necessary to make intelligent decisions and recommendations are reflected on the form.


E.
Public Works:  We are still experiencing problems within the Public Works operation.  However, we have attempted to put procedures in place to reconcile issues as they arise.  Staff will address the maintenance of the 74 Bypass interchange.

F.  
Overtime and On-Call – A review of overtime and on-call revealed a disproportionate amount of overtime for higher level employees, which costs the town unnecessarily.  I have met with the Public Works and Wastewater Director to work on instituting changes that will drastically reduce the amount of overtime paid by the town.   I am now personally reviewing these issues and there have been some reductions.

G.
Patterson Building:  Painting of the Patterson building is approximately 70% complete.  Some delay has been experienced due to weather.  Staff encourages feedback from the Board. 

3. Police Report    
Police Chief McDowell asked if there were any questions about the report in your packets.  Commissioner Hamer asked about how are we coming with the hiring of officers?  Chief McDowell stated that the department is still down 2 officers.  Mayor McKoy asked Police Chief McDowell to bring the new officers to the meeting to meet the Board.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
1.
The RCMA meeting for the month of January will be hosted by the City of Lumberton, January 25, 2007, location to be announced.

2.
The next NC STEP meeting will be held on Thursday, February 1, 2007 at the Resource Center.  The Housing Committee has 2 new members.  They are Gail Fernandez and Jan Maynor.  We are lacking members on our youth and housing teams.
3.
The Martin Luther King Jr. Celebration will be held at the RB Dean Elementary School on Monday, January 15, 2007 at 12:00 noon.

PUBLIC FORUM
1. Vivian Brown Morrison – 249 W. First Street/844-9299:  Ms. Morrison expressed concern about vandalism that was done to her house while she was on vacation from December 19th thru 26th.  The fence around her house had been defaced and the incident has been reported to the police.  Her concern is after the fence is fixed.  She stated that she will continue to live there.

2. Albert Dviennik – 403 S. Elm Street:  Mr. Dviennik stated that this past weekend there was machine gun fire on Saturday night at 10:30 pm and on Sunday night.  He stated that he went to the police in May about the issues on Elm Street.  He said that there is a gentleman in the audience who had his house machine gunned.  They would like the street policed on a regular basis.  They have not seen the police in the area since the incident happened.  The police presence in the neighborhood would be a welcome site.  He asked, what do we do to maintain law and order?  He said that cars are broken into and there are fist fights.
3. Laura Saunders – 405 S. Elm Street:  Ms. Saunders said that a neighbor’s house has bullet holes.  She asked if the bullets can be fingerprinted.  She said that they are sick and tired and the neighbors are leaving.  She spoke of the enforcement of the curfew.  No one does anything and nothing will be done until there is fear.  She stated that the report presented by Chief McDowell should have included the house getting shot up.

4. Donald Mears – 203 Shoehill Street:  They moved here about a year ago.  He pays taxes and insurance on his house.  They want a safe place for his family to live.  People are scaring the children and tapping on doors.  He stated that he asked a friend for a gun.  On Saturday night someone tapped on his door; he did not see anyone.  He stated that he fired a shot in the air on Saturday night, which was the shot the neighbors heard.  The next night someone came and fired on their house.  He has the shell casing.  He has heard that the cops stay in the business area.

5. Delia Quaison – 84 Verdell Road:  She informed that Board of the Chamber Dinner on January 25th at 6:30 at H&H Restaurant.  She stated that she heard about the anonymous letter and that we need to pray for what is happening in Maxton.  On February 14th in Elizabeth Cole Park at 10:00 am, she is asking that as citizens we come together and pray.  She asked that Police Chief McDowell also attend the prayer.
6. Christina McMillan – R.B. Dean School:  Ms. McMillan stated that she was in attendance representing the students of the school.  The school is going through SACS and they would like more support from the Town to encourage our children to do their best.  They presented a list of some of the school-wide incentives they would like support on.

7. Emmett “Chip” Morton – 408 Lombard Street/844-5181:  Mr. Morton reported that the Town looks nice.  He commented on the “Trash in Town” letter that was mail to some of our citizens.  Whoever sent that letter does not want our Town to grow.  This is misinformation that does not help us.  People with problems should contact the Manager and the Mayor.  The Town has had several events:  4th of July celebration, the festival and veteran’s recognition.  He asked that we throw the letter away.  It was cowardly to send the letter.
CLOSED SESSION
There was no closed session.
ADJOURNMENT
Mayor McKoy entertained a motion to adjourn at 8:45 pm.  Commissioner McLean motioned to adjourn at 8:45 pm. seconded by Commissioner Hamer and carried.
